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Committee has focused on increased veterans’ benefits and the protection of veterans’ personal data as the 109th Congress concludes
Three bills originating in the House Committee on Veterans’ Affairs passed the House this summer to improve veterans’ benefits, enhance information systems at the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA), protect sensitive personal data belonging to veterans, and authorize health care facility construction all across the country.

H.R. 3082, the Veterans Small Business and Memorial Affairs Act, would provide increased continuing education benefits, greater employment and training services, and adaptive housing grants for disabled veterans. 

The bill, which the House passed on July 24, would also require VA to award at least nine percent of the total value of its annual contracting to veteran-owned small businesses.  It requires at least one-third of those awards to go to small businesses owned and controlled by veterans with service-connected disabilities, and that these businesses receive the highest priority in the awarding of contracts. 

The bill would make it easier for VA to achieve the nine percent goal.  It would also prohibit bonus payments to senior VA executives who do not meet veteran and disabled veteran contracting goals, and extend veteran business status to the spouse when the veteran dies.  

After reviewing the data theft of sensitive information from the nation’s 26.5 million veterans through seven full committee and subcommittee hearings that examined the theft, security management policy and procedures at VA and in leading US companies, the House passed the committee’s H.R. 5835, the Veterans Identity and Credit Security Act of 2006.  The bill would help veterans or others made victim of identity theft by a VA data compromise.  Services provided free include credit protection services and fraud resolution services on the request of the individual.

H.R. 5835 would also work to correct the mismanagement that led to the data theft in May. These changes would provide VA a definite course of action to follow should a data breach occur in the future.

“I want to thank Chairman Buyer and all the members of the committee for the collective, non-partisan way in which you have sought to handle this crisis.  It was sincerely gratifying to watch the committee work together in seeking to learn the details of the situation and then coming up with the legislation we are discussing today which will, hopefully, result in greatly increased security for the personal data of millions of veterans that is kept by the Department of Veterans Affairs,” said Larry Madison, deputy legislative director of The Retired Enlisted Association, during the July 18 legislative hearing on the bill.

The recommendations and counsel the committee received from over 19 veterans’ and military service organizations earlier this year remains invaluable.  Their input was provided before the budget was formulated and considered as the committee worked through the legislative and budget process.  

These groups returned in September to review the past year and discuss legislative priorities for the year ahead.  These new “look-back, look-ahead” hearings will continue to occur each year in the fall as the Administration is developing its budget proposal for the next fiscal year.  The intent is to further increase VSO and MSO access and opportunities to share their views.  

The House passed H.R. 5815, as amended, the Department of Veterans Affairs Medical Facility Authorization Act of 2006. The bill would authorize the VA secretary to conduct major reconstruction of the VA medical center (VAMC) in Biloxi, Miss., and consolidate those services formerly performed at the VAMC in Gulfport, Miss., which was lost in Hurricane Katrina.

H.R. 5815, as amended, would also authorize advance planning of two co-located, joint-use major medical facility projects, with the Medical University of South Carolina in Charleston, and with Louisiana State University in New Orleans. Further, the bill would further allow full funding of two new VAMCs in Las Vegas, Nev., and Orlando, Fla., as well as renovation of VAMCs in Indianapolis, Ind., Long Beach, Calif., and Gainesville, Fla., and other cities nationwide.

In other action, the committee unanimously approved House Concurrent Resolution 125, which expresses support for the designation and goals of “Hire a Veteran Week” and encourages the president to issue a presidential proclamation in support of the event.

“Future American economic competitiveness depends on a strong workforce which these returning veterans can do much to strengthen,” Buyer said.
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